Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting

Tuesday, June 28, 2016
Town Hall Meeting Room
MINUTES

Present: Chairperson Patience Anderson, Vice Chairman Ted Hintz, Jr., Council Members Pete Brown, Melissa Engel, Mark Philhower, Josh Piteo and Kevin Reich and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco
Call to order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson Anderson called the meeting to order at 6:15 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room. 
Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Ms. Engel, to adopt the agenda as written. Voted (7-0) 
Executive Session

a. Strategy & Negotiation Regarding Collective Bargaining

b. Personnel – Dean Michelson

c. Potential Purchase of Property Contiguous to Town Owned Property

A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to enter Executive Session at 6:17 p.m. Voted (7-0)  Mr. Maniscalco, Attorney Nicholas Grello and Police Chief Sean Cox were invited into Executive Session for Item A.  Mr. Maniscalco was included for items B and C. 
Executive Session ended at 7:15 p.m.
Possible Action on Executive Session Items
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Brown, to accept the Superintendent of Public Works contract as discussed in Executive Session.  Voted (7-0)
Approval of Minutes

A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to approve the minutes of the Town Council Regular Meeting of June 14, 2016 as written.  Voted (6-0-1) Mr. Hintz abstained as he was not present at that meeting.
Presentations

None
Public Remarks

None
Bids & Contracts
On Call Sidewalk Bid
The RFP for on-call sidewalk repair came back with three bidders.  As a result of the evaluation, town staff and Anchor Engineering recommend the bid be awarded to Garafalo & Saraceno Contractors, LLC since they were the overall lowest bidder.
A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to award the on call sidewalk bid to Garafalo & Saraceno Contractors LLC.  Voted (7-0)
Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations

None
Continued Business

Approval of Water Budget & Rates for FY 2016-17
Public Utilities Administrator Tim Smith provided an overview of the water use rates and the water system operating budget.  A public hearing was held where four residents voiced their opinions on the budget and rates.  The water rates will not increase from last year.  The budget and rates will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s office.
A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Mr. Brown, to adopt the 2016/2017 operating budget and approve water use rates as presented effective July 15, 2016 for the two Community Water Systems owned by the Town and operated by the WPCA.  Voted (7-0)

Request for Reimbursement of Water Testing Fees from Thad King
A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Brown that the Town of East Hampton reimburse the CT Department of Public Health in the amount of $27,042 as payment for water testing fees for past years.  Voted (1-5-1) Ms. Engel in favor; Mr. Brown, Mr. Hintz, Mrs. Anderson and Mr. Reich against; Mr. Piteo abstained.
Ms. Engel noted that she feels these fees belong to the Town not Mr. King.

Request for Extension of Retirement Benefits from Thad King

A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Hintz, to waive the second reading of this item.  Voted (6-1) Mr. Piteo against.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to not accept the proposal from Mr. King requesting that the Town change his pension from early retirement to a normal retirement.  Voted (6-0-1) Mr. Piteo abstained.
Prior to the vote the Council members discussed the amount of money this would represent.
Town Council Bylaws Review

Chairperson Anderson would like the Council members to review the bylaws that were adopted in January.  She would like to review the Public Remarks, Decorum and Rules of Debate.  The bylaws will be brought back to Council for review at the first meeting in September.
Town Council Goals Review

The Town Council Goals and Priorities were reviewed and discussed.
Update on 250th Anniversary

Mr. Piteo reported that there will be a sign in this year’s Old Home Day parade announcing the 250th anniversary next year.  He is working with Parks and Recreation Director Jeremy Hall.  They are also working on a website for the anniversary.  Library Director Sue Berescik is working on updating the town anniversary yearbook from 1967 to present.  He is requesting proclamations from the legislators and is in contact with the CT Tourism Bureau.
Status Report from Charter Revision Commission

The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, July 20th.
New Business

Police Department Request to Establish New Fees for Fingerprinting
The Police Chief requested that the Council consider establishing a fee for fingerprinting.  A survey of surrounding towns found that many charge a fee of $10 for fingerprinting. The thought was to place the fundd into the special revenue account so that an additional in-lobby fingerprinting machine could be purchased and training could be provided to the civilian staff in the Police Department to help with the process.  Questions were raised regarding the cost of the machine, what towns charge for fingerprinting services and what type of profession or reason are the fingerprints needed.  This will be brought back to the Council at a future meeting
Town Manager Report

Mr. Maniscaco introduced Alex Balletto, who is doing a summer internship in the Town Manager’s Office.  Alex is working on two projects and will present one project to the Town Council.

2018 Pocotopaug Brook/Route 66 Culvert Replacement

The Department of Transportation has been emailed to set a date for them to attend a Council meeting to provide more information on the project and discuss the process for closing the road.
Update on Route 66/Main Street Signal & Pedestrian Control Update

Mr. Maniscalco met with the Department of Transportation regarding a project to adjust the street signal and pedestrian controls.
Update on Gas Project
The fuel tank at the Library/Senior Center was removed and reports have confirmed there was no leaking and the ground is clean.  Work has begun at the Center School to change over the boiler.
Update on Christopher Brook
Eversource has now finished moving their utility lines.  Frontier and Comcast can now move their lines.
Update on Dispatch

A no cost agreement was signed with Quinnebaug Velley to allow the town to continue to use the equipment on the Cobalt and Baker Hill towers.  The internal equipment for the dispatch center has been ordered and is being delivered and assembled this week.  The changeover is scheduled for 11:45 pm on Thursday, June 30th.  A press release was distributed.
Update on Strawberry Festival
The Strawberry Festival was a success with thanks going out to Parks & Recreation, the Building Department, the Fire Marshal, Fire Department and Police Department.  An after event meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, July 5th to discuss the event and suggestions for next year.
Update on Fuel Island
The Town is in its last year of using the underground fuel tanks at Public Works.  Two years ago the Town approved funding for the exploration and design of a new fuel island.  This work is wrapping up and a recommendation was made that the Town build a fuel island on Gildersleeve Drive.  This is town property and would allow for a quicker development.  This location would be able to accommodate the town vehicles as well as the school buses.  A written report will be provided in the next month at which time next steps can be discussed.
Painting at the Library/Senior Center began this week.

Old Home Day activities are all set.

Appointments

A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Mr. Hintz, to reappoint the following:
· Scott Bristol and Dan Wolfram to the Brownfields Redevelopment Agency with terms ending June 30, 2021

· Tom Adams to the Design Review Board with a term through June 30, 2018

· Scott Hill and Dean Kavalkovich to the Inland Wetland Watercourses Agency with terms through June 1, 2019

· John Suprono to the Water & Sewer Commission with a term through June 30, 2021

Voted (7-0)

A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Mr. Hintz, to appoint the following:

· Hannah Monahan as an Alternate on the Middle Haddam Historic District Commission with a term through December 31, 2018

· Patricia Riccio to the Arts & Culture Commission with a term through December 31, 2018

· Jack Solomon to the Clean Energy Task Force with a term through December 31, 2017

Voted (7-0)

Tax Refunds
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Ms. Engel, to approve tax refunds in the amount of $2,767.90.  Voted (7-0) 

Public Remarks
None
Communications, Correspondence & Announcements

Chairperson Anderson provided a letter to the Town Manager from the DOT.
Ms. Engel asked about the new regulations regarding Airbnb’s.

A letter was received from DEEP regarding grants for regionalization. Mr. Maniscalco noted that the RiverCOG received some of the grant funding for additional layers on the GIS maps.

Mr. Brown asked about the Airbnb’s and if they need to comply with health and fire regulations.  Mr. Maniscalco has staff doing research and will get back to the Council.

Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 8:20 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted,

Cathy Sirois
Recording Clerk
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